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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are not official until reviewed and approved by

 the Election Advisory Panel at its November 2014 meeting.
October 8, 2014
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Scott Wiley (Chair), BeLinda Peeples, Karen Nuland, Leslie Goller, Sheri Treadwell, Natalie Alden, Toni Alfred
Excused: Katherine Carithers, Megan Mauney
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Chairman Wiley called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  Mr. Wiley reported that he has received a letter of resignation from the panel from Katherine Carithers. Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland and staff will seek a replacement nominee.
Minutes
The minutes of the September 10th, 2014 meeting were amended and approved.
Supervisor of Elections report
Web site: Mr. Holland said that the web site is continually updated with the latest information relevant to what’s happening in the election cycle. Leslie Goller reported a problem with accessing the poll watcher application for several days. Mr. Wiley suggested a need for more prominent candidate contact information on the web site; some candidate pages don’t include an e-mail or phone number. Mr. Holland said that candidates are not required to place contact information on the web page, and some prefer not to do so until closer to the election, if at all, because of competitive advantage concerns.
Supervisor of Elections budget: Mr. Holland reported that the full City Council had rescinded the Finance Committee’s proposed 2.04% across-the-board budget cuts and restored the full amount of the SOE’s budget. Therefore there will be no reduction the previously planned hours for early voting and no consolidation of precincts to achieve cost savings.
Fall general election: next week the SOE will perform logic and accuracy tests on a sampling of voting machines in preparation for the November election. Early voting begins on October 20th. The Duval County SOE in conjunction with the election supervisors in three adjacent counties is running regional radio and billboard advertisements announcing the availability of absentee ballots and the impending start of early voting. Approximately 77,000 absentee ballots have been distributed and 3,000 - 4,000 have been returned at a rate of 200 – 300 per day. SOE staff will call and send letters to any voter who returns an unsigned absentee ballot to give them the opportunity to provide a valid signature so the vote can be counted. The City of Jacksonville Beach ballot will contain a city referendum asking voters to authorize the use of the Duval County Election Canvassing Board as the canvasing board for Jax Beach elections as well.
Florida House District 13 special election: qualifying will take place October 20th and 21st. City Council members interested in running for the seat have 2 options for the timing of resignation from the council – either resign immediately upon qualifying in October, or submit a resignation that would become effective on February 15, 2014, the date the result of the special election will be certified.
Election issues forum: Mr. Holland recently attended a forum attended by the Jacksonville Human Rights Commission, Jacksonville Community Council Inc. (JCCI) and others on electoral issues, including early voting practices, the Supreme Court’s Citizens United ruling on groups contributing to campaigns, voter apathy, and other subjects.

College campus precincts: the group discussed the possibility of placing voting precincts on college campuses as a means of encouraging increased voting by college students. Mr. Holland pointed out that state law limits the type of buildings in which precincts may be located (e.g. fire stations, libraries, community centers), and noted that parking availability is frequently an issue on college campuses. It may be more practical to encourage colleges to publicize to their students the location of the precincts that serve the areas around the college campuses where students are most likely to live and to possibly provide transportation to the polling place during early voting.
Motion (Goller): the Election Advisory Panel authorizes Chairman Wiley to compose and send a letter to the Presidents of Jacksonville University, the University of North Florida and Edward Waters College asking them to publicize the location of the nearest early voting sites to their students and, if possible, to facilitate transportation to those sites so that students may take advantage of early voting – approved 6-0.
Moving elections from spring to fall cycle
Supervisor Holland said that the concept has been discussed many times over a course of many years but has always been defeated at the City Council level and has never gone to the citizens for a vote. The arguments in favor are: 1) increased voter turnout by holding the election in the fall in conjunction with another statewide general election (presidential or gubernatorial cycle); 2) reduced cost (it costs approximately $3.2 million to hold the City elections as a stand-alone in the spring); and 3) a longer acclimatization period for a newly elected mayor and city council to be sworn in in January and to have 6 months to prepare before delving into the budget adoption process in July to September. The arguments against holding the City elections in conjunction with a statewide general election are: 1) increased  likelihood that City electoral candidates and issues will be overwhelmed by attention given to national and state races; 2) likelihood of ballot drop-off (voters facing a long ballot may vote for president, governor and other high profile national and state offices at the top of the ballot and then ignore local races further down the ballot); 3) potential voter confusion over a combination of partisan and non-partisan races on the same ballot; and 4) potential difficulty for local candidates to hire campaign consultants, raise money or buy advertising in competition with better-funded simultaneous state and national candidates and campaigns.
Mr. Holland said that the recent Task Force on Consolidated Government chaired by Council Member Boyer recommended that the City elections be moved to fall of “off-off” years (the year between the gubernatorial and presidential election). The Task Force will be issuing its final report next Tuesday morning. Mr. Holland recalled that the voters have voted on this “fall off-off year” concept and that referendum failed. The group discussed the fact that the best chance for the change to be adopted would be via voter approval of a referendum initiated by a petition drive. Some entity or group of interested persons will have to raise money and run an effective campaign in support of the change in order to attract attention and sell the issue to the general public. The panel members encouraged Supervisor Holland to publicize the idea of changing the City elections from spring to fall and to encourage some group to take charge of promoting the change.
Connexion paratransit to early voting: the Supervisor’s Office has given the JTA a list of the 18 early voting sites and asked them to select four (two each on either side of the river) as sites to which transportation-disadvantaged riders would be transported at no cost for early voting purposes. 

Motion (Goller): the Election Advisory Panel authorizes Chairman Wiley to compose and send a letter to the JTA encouraging a quick decision on 4 early voting sites to which the Connexion system will provide free rides to its patrons for early voting, which begins next weekend – approved 6-0.
Canvassing Board diversity letter
The letter authorized at a previous meeting has been transmitted to the Chief Judge and Council President, but not response has been received as of yet.

Assisted voting sites
The SOE is ready to provide absentee ballot assistance at the nursing homes and adult congregate living facilities that have requested to participate.

Absentee ballots
In response to a question, Supervisor Holland said that his office will probably distribute 80,000 absentee ballots for the November election, which is a large number for a gubernatorial election and may indicated a higher than normal turnout. Conversely, the number of late registrations just before the rolls closed was very light when compared with other elections, which does not indicate a surge of late interest in voting. There was no apparent bump in voter registrations corresponding to the large number of persons who signed the petitions to put Constitutional Amendment 2 (medical marijuana) on the ballot.
Other
Chairman Wiley said that he will send a thank-you letter to Katherine Carithers for her service to the panel.

Motion (Goller): that the Election Advisory Panel send a collective thank-you letter to former member Carithers in addition to the Chairman’s personal letter – approved 6-0.
Panel member Goller shared an unintentionally humorous newspaper headline from the Florida Times-Union (Marijuana On Fall Ballot) implying that the ballots would somehow contain marijuana.
Supervisor Holland said that the state association of supervisors of elections is aggressively promoting a change in the state law to allow on-line voter registration. The system would utilize information already in the Florida Division of Highways and Motor Vehicles’ database to verify the identity of new registrants and would capture their electronic signatures for the voter registration records. On-line registration is already used in 20 states and offers a great potential for cost savings (3 cents per registration on-line versus 83 cents per registration submitted on paper). Authorizing on-line registration would also allow persons and groups not registered as political committees to engage in voter registration drives using computers and portable electronic devices because the voter would be registering him/herself directly, and the solicitors would not be collecting paper applications to be turned in to the SOE. Mr. Holland plans to promote this idea to the Duval Legislative Delegation at its meeting in December and the state supervisors association will be pushing the issue in Tallahassee during the spring legislative session. The panel will discuss at the November meeting whether to take a position on the proposal.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:04 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
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